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ANTI-SEMITISM STUDY IN THE SPOTLIGHT



In 2002, on assignment from the European Monitoring Centre on Racism and
Xenophobia (EUMC) in Vienna, Prof. Werner Bergmann and Dr. Juliane Wetzel of
the Centre for Research on Anti-Semitism prepared a "Synthesis Report" on
"Manifestations of anti-Semitism in the European Union - First Semester
2002." The report contained an overview and analysis of a wave of
anti-Semitism in spring 2002 in the 15 EU member states. The EUMC had
provided the authors with information from the "National Focal Points" it
had established in the member states with the purpose of providing the EUMC
with data necessary to its tasks as a monitor of xenophobia and
discrimination against minorities. Because anti-Semitism formerly had been
partly counted as a part of the data on discrimination and because many of
the "National Focal Points" were not trained to recognize various
manifestations of anti-Semitism, the quality of information that the EUMC
presented to the authors ranged from very good to uninformative. The EUMC
also had asked its "National Focal Points" to collect data for the period
from mid-May to mid-June 2002, whereas the actual wave of anti-Semitism
already had begun shortly after the incidents in Jenin and Bethlehem, that
is to say in April, 2002. The authors of the study, who have conducted
research for many years on modern anti-Semitism, provided the missing data,
compiling information on the Netherlands and Great Britain on their own (as
there was no available EUMC information) and delivering an overview of the
first half of 2002 that also dealt briefly with developments in the second
half of the year. The authors determined that the anti-Semitic wave had
dipped but that it remained comparatively high (related to recent years).

The report was finished in October 2002 and delivered to the EUMC, according
to the contractual agreement. Additional phases of reworking followed.
Critical objections from the EUMC management board were taken into account -
when scientifically justified - and new information was added. As of January
2003, the final version, reflecting a few additions and changes made by the
authors, was in the hands of the EUMC, which then kept the study under lock
and key. In November 2002 the EUMC invited the authors to a workshop in
Brussels together with members of its own management board as well as
experts from various countries, at which a decision would be made about the
publication. The study had been finished a month earlier, but was not
available to the participants. However, the authors were able to present
some of their findings. In contrast to recent press reports of the EUMC,
representatives of Jewish organizations were not specifically invited to the
meeting, though two representatives took part. Also in contrast to the
recent public statements of the EUMC, there was no disagreement at this
meeting among the attending experts, or particularly among Jewish
representatives, about the definition of anti-Semitism that the authors had
used  - on the request of the EUMC.

After an EUMC staff member informed the authors in the spring of 2003 by
telephone that the study would not be published, Juliane Wetzel met with the
director of the EUMC, Beate Winkler, in June while at the OSCE Conference on
Anti-Semitism in Vienna. Winkler still held out the prospect of publication
of the report. Up to the time of preparation of this newsletter, the Centre
for Research on Anti-Semitism has received no official word that the study
would not be published. In the meantime, however, the US-based World Jewish
Congress, the Union of Jewish Communities in France and EU Parliament Member
Daniel Cohn-Bendit as well as several international media outlets (without
any prompting by the Centre for Research on Anti-Semitism) have made the
study available on their websites. On Dec 4, the EUMC finally put the study
on the Internet, on its own initiative, but without the original
introduction signed by Beate Winkler and the president of the management
board, Bob Purkiss, which had indicated plans to publish the study - plans
that the EUMC now denies. In addition, the EUMC homepage includes an
explanation imputing to the study a lack of scholarliness and supporting
data as well as unfair generalizations and false comparisons. Several press
organizations recommend therefore that those who wish to see the entire
picture should access the study from the website of Daniel Cohn-Bendit,
particularly as the EUMC also removed passages from the study in which they
appeared to support its conclusions. The EUMC's release of the study online
appears to be a reaction to public pressure following international media
coverage of the scandal. This media interested was triggered by an article
in the Financial Times on Nov. 16, which exposed the "classified document."

One can speculate about the actual reasons why the EUMC kept the study under
lock and key. First of all, the study states that among the perpetrators of
anti-Semitic attacks especially in France, Belgium, the Netherlands and
Great Britain are young Muslims of Arab or north-African background, while
at the same time the study clearly states that these groups themselves are
suffering from massive discrimination, living on the fringes of society and
seeking a scapegoat for their poor living situations. Because the EUMC
justifiably has spent years trying to point out this deplorable state of
affairs, and because a substantial part of its work has been to develop
strategies against Islamophobia, now it saw its initiatives endangered by
the information about some perpetrators coming from within Islamist circles.
But a scientific study cannot take politics into consideration; on the
contrary, scientists must conduct research and present facts that can serve
as a basis for political decisions. There also appears to be discomfort in
the EUMC with the naming of anti-Semitic tendencies in certain left-wing
groups, particularly in anti-globalization milieus, which cross the line
between legitimate critique of Israeli politics to instrumentalization of
anti-Semitic stereotypes in the fight against an "imperialistic,
capitalistic occupier." These groups use the comparison with the National
Socialist genocide as a slander against Israel, or to hold Jewish people in
other countries responsible for Israel's politics. Such anti-Semitic
stereotypes were evident, for example, in pro-Palestinian demonstrations in
several EU member countries. These prejudices also have spread to the middle
of society. Regardless of these developments, which did not just emerge in
2002 but in fact had been observed in some countries already during the
Six-Day War in 1967, it is still right-wing groups and individuals that are
responsible for most of the violent anti-Semitic attacks in several EU
countries, including Germany.

There is some evidence that it was not only the conclusions of the study,
but rather political pressure from various EU countries on the management
board that had led to its non-publication, because the study itself was not
rejected by all the EU representatives in the decisive meetings. The EUMC
itself tried to enumerate its reasons for withholding the publication in a
self-described scientific manner. Moreover the EUMC raised the impression in
one of its first press statements following the Financial Times report that
its board was composed of experts in the field, while in fact its members
come overwhelmingly from the areas of politics and administration.





Politics and Science

On the Methods and Results of the Controversial Study on Anti-Semitism





Regarding the EUMC's discrediting statement, the Centre for Research on
Anti-Semitism responds as follows:

Data

The background data compiled by the EUMC, which in fact refers to only a
brief period and for some countries is only of limited quality, was
broadened with a fund of additional information for the period from January
to June 2002. Each individual report about a particular country was
presented within the framework of several previous years of incidents, based
in part on the very reliable information of the Anti-Semitism World Report
(Stephen Roth Institute, Tel Aviv). The data delivered by the EUMC for the
investigation period in itself was not a sufficient basis for the summarized
conclusions. Anti-Semitism certainly is not a phenomenon that first appeared
in Europe in the spring of 2002. Researchers at the Centre for Research on
Anti-Semitism and elsewhere have investigated this phenomenon empirically
for decades. Their work creates a broad basis for the study and the analysis
of waves of anti-Semitism, leading to scientifically well-established
connections, such as between anti-American and anti-Semitic attitudes. The
report is meant to provide evidence of "Manifestations of anti-Semitism" in
the spring of 2002 and never claims to be a full analysis of anti-Semitism
in the EU.



Definitions

There may always be doubts about the application of the term "anti-Semitic"
to particular cases, as the definition of anti-Semitism remains an
unresolved question in the public discourse. If the EUMC implies that the
authors were inconsistent in their application of the term, it must be noted
that the EUMC itself has not given its "National Focal Points" any
definition as a guide for their collection of data, so that every country
has used its own definition in compiling statistics. Here, too, the authors
did what they could to compensate for the poor preparatory work of the EUMC,
which actually never had been responsible for a study on anti-Semitism
before. The fact that there were some cases among the numerous incidents
cited whose anti-Semitic character was debatable, does not affect quality of
the report. The basic definition of anti-Semitism used by the Centre for
Research on Anti-Semitism combines, on the basis of research, the
definitions of two internationally renowned anti-Semitism experts (Helen
Fein, City University of New York and Dietz Bering of the University of
Cologne) and in no way presents a particularly "broad" definition of the
phenomenon, as the EUMC continually insinuated.

The EUMC's claim that "connections between anti-Zionism, criticism of
Israeli politics and anti-Americanism" lead to confusion indicates again
that the EUMC has no real grasp of research on anti-Semitism, because these
aforementioned phenomena are linked closely within the ideological context
of anti-Semitism; whether representing a common ideological intersection
(see among others the works of Dan Diner, including Verkehrte Welten.
Antiamerikanismus in Deutschland (Upside Down Worlds. Anti-Americanism in
Germany), Frankfurt a. M. 1992, and Feindbild Amerika (Bogeyman America),
Munich 2002), or whether criticism of Israel's politics gives anti-Semites
an opportunity to express their latent anti-Semitism. The authors tried,
through presentation of additional criteria, to define a clear and
understandable boundary between anti-Semitism and legitimate criticism of
Israel. It is worth noting that all the individual country reports from the
"National Focal Points" contained lengthy discussions about the public
debate regarding the problematic of differentiating between criticism of
Israeli policies and anti-Semitism. Our effort to elucidate this boundary
contributes to clarity and not to confusion. The EUMC itself had urged us to
formulate criteria for this purpose.



Causal Connections

The EUMC suggests that study's authors present unverified testimony about
causal connections between "national foreign policy/foreign political
discourses and anti-Semitism." In the first case singled out by the EUMC for
criticism, the connection in many countries is clearly evident: The
threatening nature of the situation, as reported by many Jewish communities,
was not only due to concrete attacks but also to the anti-Semitic character
of some Israel critique in media, in demonstrations and in public opinion.
For anti-Semites, the impression that their own views are confirmed in such
public venues changes the "political opportunity structure" for them. In
particular, the broad and fierce criticism of Israel in the spring of 2002,
which frequently was turned against Jews in EU countries, contributed to the
"alarming character of the situation". That does not in any way delegitimize
criticism; but justified, objective critique also can contribute to
threatening developments. A similar connection between public debate and
press coverage was empirically demonstrated in Germany regarding the issue
of immigration and changes in the law related to refugees, with a wave of
xenophobic violence in the early 1990s (Hans-Bernd Brosius/Frank Esser,
Eskalation durch Berichterstattung. Massenmedien und fremdenfeindliche
Gewalt, Opladen 1995, Thomas Ohlemacher, Xenophobia in Reunified Germany,
Public Opinion and Violence against Foreigners in Reunified Germany,
Zeitschrift für Soziologie 23, 1994).

The EUMC also contested the following findings: "The assumption of close
ties between the US and Israel gives rise to a further motive for an
anti-Semitic attitude" (p. 10 of the study). As evidence for this finding
the report refers to the demonstration against the International Monetary
Fund in Davos, where critics of the IMF, wearing masks of US Defence
Minister Rumsfeld and Israel's Prime Minister Sharon, danced around a
"golden calf." Israel hardly counts as one of the powerful states in the
world economy, but through its close connection with the USA it is singled
out and both states are associated with an old anti-Semitic stereotype of
avarice (dancing around the golden calf), an image used in countless
anti-Jewish caricatures of the 19th and 20th centuries. That the close
relationship between Israel and the USA leads - among groups on the far left
as well as in Islamistic groups - to an image of Israel with anti-Semitic
elements (Israel as the bridgehead of US imperialism or as a carrier of
decadent western values) is demonstrated with the help of numerous writings
and reports from those circles.



Generalizations

The authors of the study strongly reject the accusation that they are
suggesting, through the use of such terms as "Arab/North African Muslim
immigrants" and "young Muslims," that anti-Semitism is endemic to these
groups. This is an implicit allegation of Islamophobia. It is exactly this
kind of generalization about perpetrators that was found in some reports
prepared by the various countries for the EUMC, reports that often contained
no clearer information about ethnic or religious classification. If one is
to draw conclusions from many single incidents - and this was exactly the
task of the study - one cannot name every perpetrator or ascribe to the
perpetrator membership in a specific group. Whoever reads the entire report
will note that it refers to a "small number," a "part," or a "minority" of
members of an ethnic or religious group, and that at the same time it
includes cases of cooperation between Jewish and Muslim institutions as well
as the protest of Muslim organizations against anti-Semitic incidents, in
order reach a balanced picture. It is to be noted that such differentiation
was not requested for other categories such as right- or left-wing
extremists, although here too there are many generalizations.



By now, numerous international press reports have emphasized the report's
seriousness and have stated that the accusation the report is "inflammatory"
or "biased" to be unfounded. "Die Zeit" commented (50/2003) that "The study,
which now can be read on the Internet, covers thoroughly and without any
alarmism the point that anti-Jewish violence in Europe is to an increasing
extent not only committed by 'the usual' right-wing extremists but also by -
mostly teenage - radical Islamists. In addition, the study makes it clear
that this Islamistic hatred of Jews is not merely a reaction to the Israeli
occupation politics in Palestine, but is based on a firmly established
anti-Semitic ideology."

            One particularly welcome result of the public debate about the
study is reported in the Frankfurter Rundschau of December 8. The presidents
of two of Germany's largest Islamic organizations, Nadeem Elyas and Ali
Kizilkaya, greeted the study as a stimulus toward an intensive discussion on
the theme of anti-Semitism among Muslims: "Elyas, who heads the Central
Council of Muslims in Germany, (ZMD), concedes that anti-Jewish ideas
,always have been latently present' in Arab-Islamic circles. The ZMD
represents some 500 mosques and has 19 member organizations - including
several with Arab background for whom the Mideast conflict is particularly
troubling. Criticism of Israel's politics must be allowed, Elyas told the
Frankfurter Rundschau, but not collective accusations against ,the Jews.'
The Central Council repeatedly is trying to counter anti-Jewish statements,
for example in Friday services. One has to ask if that is enough. But at any
rate, Elyas applauded the study by the Centre for Research on Anti-Semitism
and plans to make it a theme in the Central Council board. He is considering
writing an open letter to member congregations about the range of problems
around terrorism, racism and anti-Semitism: To take measures against this,
'we need debates and possibly educational material.' He recognizes that the
experience of being shut out of society in Germany has radicalised young
Muslims - ,but that is not an excuse for anti-Semitism'. At the
Intercultural Council of Germany, which promotes inter-religious dialog, one
sees growing interest among Muslims in contact with Jewish communities. At
the same time, the organizations must struggle against a fundamental latent
anti-Semitism."


Translation from German by Toby Axelrod


